   SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor
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All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Special Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 21st July 2008 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.15pm.
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S M Foster










Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 
3. Barry George – Head of Library Services, Bedfordshire County Council

Mr George will be displaying plans for the alterations to the library to take place later this year.

4. Sandy Town Plan

Jemma McDonald from Beds RCC to attend to discuss the possibility of Sandy producing a Town Plan. See Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council

(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (see list attached)

6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008

(Copy attached)
7.  Central Bedfordshire Town Council Survey

To consider the stakeholder consultation issued by Mid Beds District Council with regard to the Town Council’s aspirations and opinion on issues concerning the role of Town Council’s in the future. (Copy of document and Clerk’s report attached).
8. Working with other Town and Parish Councils

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
9. Co-option of new member

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).

10.  Press Release








SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	11/7/08

89/08


	08/01204/TPO

Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road,

SANDY

SG19 1JE
	Tree Preservation Order: Works to trees as per submitted schedule at Recreation Ground, Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours The Conservative Club, 21 Bedford Road, 12,14,16,17,18,19,20,22 Albion Court and 61,63,65,and 67 Swansholme Gardens Sandy notified

	
	Town Council 

21/7/08
	

	11/7/08

90/08


	08/01196/FULL

Mr S Darlow

1 Balmoral Close

SANDY

SG19 1TL
	Full application for erection of single garage to side of dwelling at 1 Balmoral Close, Sandy,Beds. 

Near neigbours 2, 13  and 14 Balmoral Close, Sandy notified 
	
	Town Council

21/7/08
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 21.07.08
Town Clerk’s Report

4. Sandy Town Plan
In November 2007 Zoe Ashby and Jemma MacDonald from Beds Rural Communities Charity, together with Sue Frost from Mid Beds District Council attended a Town Council meeting to talk about the possibility of Sandy producing a Town Plan.  Some Members at the time felt that this idea was familiar and a similar exercise had been carried out in 2002 when Sandy had produced a Market Town’s Healthcheck.  (A summary of the Healthcheck findings is attached).

The main way in which a Town Plan would differ from the Healthcheck is in the influence such a plan would have on the strategic planning of the town at the District and County level at present, Unitary level in the future.  
A summary of the benefits and the steps towards the production of the Plan has been produced by Beds RCC.  (Copy attached)

(Members are requested to consider whether or not they would like to participate in the production of a Town Plan and if so the next steps to be taken towards this goal).
6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008

Sink or Swim? 
I attended the SLCC’s summer seminar on 9th and 10th July.  It was an interesting and thought provoking two days.  The title, “Sink or Swim?” refers to the challenges being faced by local councils by the raft of recent legislation and white papers on community affairs and the changes to local government by the introduction of Unitary Authorities in a number of areas.  Towns and Parishes need to keep up and progress if they want to survive in the future.

The first speaker was Cllr John Webster (Cheltenham Borough Council) – “What parish councils do, can do and must do.” 

Cllr Webster did not endear himself to the audience by starting out saying that Parish Council’s should do things not whinge about them!  He said that they should look at working with their principal authorities and saw their role as developing the community to produce a sense of identity and to tackle the care agenda, e.g. care of the elderly in the community.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 21.07.08

Town Clerk’s Report
6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008 (cont)
He saw the Parish Council as:

· The advocate for the Local Community, especially in housing growth.

· Pressurising principal authorities to form partnerships.

· A provider of local services.

Crispin Moor (Commission for Rural Communities) spoke about “Participatory budgeting”.  In effect this is involving the community in planning how the money is spent in order to increase transparency and accountability.  

The following group and plenary sessions felt that both these speakers had betrayed a lack of knowledge of the sector but that some of their ideas were relevant. 

Those council’s facing negotiations with new Unitary Authorities were concerned to find out how they could provide services and ensure that funding is also devolved.  The issue of double taxation for services was raised but there was also the opinion that the public weren’t so concerned about this so long as the service was provided. However, it was paramount that relationships should be developed with other towns and parishes and the unitary authority in order to get the partnership right.

Some council’s were already using forms of participatory budgeting, e.g. providing a shopping list and the consulting with the community as to which idea on the list they would like to be fulfilled.

Perry Walker (New Economics Foundation) talked about “The Radical Edge”.  The most relevant part of this talk was in relation to Parish Plans.  He described the Imagine Ryedale project which was undertaken using a technique called appreciative inquiry.  This is about appreciating the good things that are going on in an area and concentrating on them – the plan for the future is to expand this in order to increase the number of good things happening.  Five years after the initial project there is still evidence of it in Ryedale, whereas many traditionally approached parish plans are sitting on shelves. 

Justin Griggs (National Association of Local Councils) “Community Governance Reviews” was the title of this item but in fact the sub-title was “10 reasons why Principal Authorities hate Local Councils”.
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COUNCIL MEETING – 21.07.08

Town Clerk’s Report
6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008 (cont)
The overall impression of the day so far was one of doom and gloom for Parish and Town Councils.  Many of the Clerks (and the few Councillors there) felt quite depressed by the picture being painted.  However, things did improve.

The next item was an informal debate entitled “Sink or Swim?”  Sarah Morgan from the Cornwall Association of Local Councils used an analogy in relation to the challenges being faced by those with planned Unitary Authorities.  


She compared it with a journey to Cape Town: we can turn up at the airport take our pre-booked ticket, eat the in-flight meals and 13 hours later we’re in Cape Town; or we can go by liner and en-route there are a few choices to be made – the types of meals we eat, whether to take optional excursions and so on; or we can turn up at Southampton and decide to build our own boat, plan it, the method of propulsion, the supplies we need and the route we take.  It’s in our hands but we’ll end up in Cape Town anyway so it might as well be by the route we would like.  The same with the unitaries, we can meekly take what they hand out or we can take an active part in what is happening and seize the initiative. The only thing we don’t want to do is sink.

The following debate was very lively and in the end the feeling of the meeting was that we didn’t want to sink or swim or even sail but to surf!

Wednesday also saw the launch of the new Government White Paper on Community empowerment “Communities in Control – Real People, Real Power”.

An SLCC representative had attended the launch and reported back.

There is a very strong emphasis on young people with the Government pledging £10m towards encouraging young people into democracy.

With regard to Parish and Town Councils there are a number of measures such as a re-definition of the Parish Poll rule to avoid an abuse of the system, the ability to make certain by-laws without Government scrutiny and an item encouraging people to approach Parishes with sustainable energy projects.
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Town Clerk’s Report
6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008 (cont)
The main emphasis seems to be on the voluntary sector (also known as the 3rd sector).  A fund of £7.5m is being made available to these groups but it is not clear what they will be able to access it for.

The paper clarifies the Community infrastructure levy on building development. Some had wondered if this was to replace Section 106 but it appears that it is meant to work alongside it with a requirement that local people are to be involved in where the money is spent.

£4m is also allocated to local authorities for community involvement in planning – is there a way Sandy could tap into this if it decides to develop a Town Plan?

The next speaker Allan Williams (Action with Communities in Rural England) spoke about “Local councils and the voluntary sector”.   He talked about the Government’s drive to establish ‘community anchors’ (local multi-purpose organisations as a resource for action) in order to achieve better use of community assets and a more sustainable 3rd sector.  He argued that Parish and Town Council’s have many of the characteristics of community anchors:

· They can provide finance

· They own assets

· They have professional resources to draw on

· They have a voice to higher tiers of government

· They are democratically elected and so have a huge potential to link to community groups.

He argued that the key to working with the 3rd Sector was the Parish Plan process.  The Council should work with the 3rd Sector in producing an action plan with the Council then responsible for monitoring the results and refreshing the plan.

Dr Graham Gardner (University of Wales, Aberystwyth) has conducted an enormous amount of research in to the Parish and Town Council sector. He talked about “Are local councils good for democracy”.

He started by saying that he believed there was a massive amount of good work being done by local councils and a great potential.  However, he questioned the extent to which they had a popular mandate.  Only a quarter of councils had contested elections and a quarter had vacant seats for more than four years.  

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
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6. Notes from Society of Local Council Clerks Seminar – 9th & 10th July 2008 (cont)
He also argued that local councils could be considered to be unrepresentative in their make-up, the majority of members being middle aged, middle class men and as a result levels of trust in the councils were lower among women, young people and those living in social housing.

Despite this, he had found when looking at the extent to which those councils take account of all the various interests in the area that the picture was much more encouraging.  

He had also found a lot of integration in the wider democratic process. Many Towns and Parishes had representatives on other local organisations and had regular contact with the Principal Authorities.  

Interestingly he stated that the rules on interests were hampering decision making at local level, hindering Members from being effective representatives.

He argued that we need to increase levels of interest in the tier by publicising more how people can get involved.  But he also said that Central Government should do more to promote the tier and that more financial support was needed to reduce the cost of elections for local councils.

The seminar was summed up by Stephen Wright (Director: South West Regional Network of Community Councils).  He said that local councils needed to become the lynch pins between the Unitary Authorities and the community and that Parishes have to drive the agenda and that the Parish should facilitate the Parish Plan, not run it after it is produced.

7.  Central Bedfordshire Town Council Survey

The Central Bedfordshire Shadow Council are seeking to gain a better understanding of the needs, requirements and aspirations of Town and Parish Councils in Central Bedfordshire.  They have issued a survey structured into four parts:
· The first part is aimed at getting a brief understanding of the Council

· The second asks specific questions relating to the Council’s aspirations.

· The third is qualitative in nature and seeks to gather views on important issues concerning the role of local council’s in the future
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Town Clerk’s Report

7.  Central Bedfordshire Town Council Survey (Cont)

· The fourth asks questions relating to the development of a Customer Access Strategy.

The date for return of the survey is 19th September so Members have the opportunity to consider in some detail the responses they wish to make.  The results will be fed back to a Town and Parish Council Conference in October.
In Section 2 Members are asked to identify any additional services that they would like the Town Council to deliver.  In the past Members have identified Street naming as a possible service they would like to take on.  This would include the replacement of street names, something which can take a number of months under the District Council. It would also include liaison with the Royal Mail and developers over addresses Members may feel that this function could be undertaken by the Town Council staff.

Street cleaning is another possibility – Sandy has a dedicated street cleaner at the moment, his duties could be taken over by the Town Council.  There could be the possibility of a number of towns in Mid Bedfordshire joining together to operate a mechanical street sweeper in their towns. 
Another service which is the cause of very many complaints received by Town Council is the weed treatment of the roads and paths – the service seems to be very poor and the appearance of the town is suffering with very little prospect of redress.  It may be possible to negotiate better weed treatment contracts together with other towns and parishes.

However, one of the keys to taking over services is the need to ensure that funding is also devolved from the higher tier authority.  Another is the need for co-operation between towns and parishes, in order to take over some of the contracts maintained by Mid Beds or the County Council cost effectively there would have to be economies of scale in place, Sandy by itself trying to negotiate a weed control contract would not be able to find a cost effective solution.  This links into section 3 of the survey.

Section 3 of the survey also asks for comments on the Community network Model being developed by Central Bedfordshire (Copy of Documentation attached).

Section 4 is about ways to contact the new Unitary Authority.

(Members are requested consider the documents and any appropriate responses to be made to the consultation)
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Town Clerk’s Report

8. Working with other Town and Parish Councils
The Mayor’s recent report on the NALC conference highlighted an initiative in Herefordshire where five market towns formed a Market Towns Forum following re-organisation.  This allowed them to take over a number of functions from the higher authority and to have more involvement in decision making.
Perhaps it would be possible to form a similar group in Central Bedfordshire – the relevant towns being; Sandy, Biggleswade, Shefford, Ampthill, Leighton Buzzard and Dunstable.  Of those towns Sandy, Biggleswade and Ampthill have markets administered by the Town Council while Shefford’s is run by an independent company and Leighton Buzzard and Dunstable markets are administered by South Beds District Council.

Another option for a Forum of Councils could be geographical, ie Sandy, Biggleswade, Potton, Shefford, Stotfold, Ampthill and Flitwick.
The Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils has its AGM on Wednesday 22nd October and Councils are being invited to submit suitable resolutions to be put to the County Committee in September, and if agreed to go forward for debate at the AGM.  It may be that Members would like to consider putting forward a resolution concerning co-operation between Councils in negotiating with Central Bedfordshire.
(Members are requested to consider whether they wish to take any action in this matter). 
9. Co-option of new member

Members may be aware that the deadline for requesting an election to be held for the vacancy on Fallowfield Ward has passed.  This means that Town Council must co-opt a new member to fill the vacancy.

In the past the vacancy has been advertised and applicants have been asked to complete a form giving brief details about themselves (Copy attached).  The co-option will take place at the Council meeting to be held on 15th September 2008.
(Members are requested to confirm the arrangements and propose changes to the co-option form if they wish).
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